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SOUTHINGTON INLAND WETLANDS AGENCY 

SPECIAL MEETING 

Public Hearing  

Thursday, June 20, 2013 

5:30 PM – Municipal Center Assembly Room 

196 North Main Street, Southington, Connecticut 

 

MINUTES 

 

 The Southington Inland Wetlands Agency held a special public 

hearing meeting on Thursday, June 20, 2013.  Chairperson Theresa 

Albanese called the meeting to order at 7:00 o'clock, p.m. 

 The following Councilpersons were present, viz: 

 

 James Sullivan, Chris Borowy, & Jeff Crown 

  

 

 Ex-officio members present were as follows, viz: 

 David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

  

  Absent: William Camp, Commissioner 

   Greg Ali, Commissioner 

   Mary Etter, Commissioner 

   Richard Post, Alternate 

     

  A quorum was determined. 

 (Verbatim Transcription) 

 

THERESA ALBANESE, Chair, presiding: 

Public Hearing Items: 

 A. IW #1210 – Application of Wonk Spring Partnership, LLC 

seeking to disturb 3,185 s.f.  of wetlands for the purpose of 

constructing a 9 lot industrial subdivision roadway and storm water 

quality/management system for property located on Wonx Spring Road, 

Assessor’s Map 062, Parcel 142. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Good evening madam chairman and commissioners.  For 

the record, Stephen Giudice with the office of Harry Cole & Son 

located at 876 South Main Street, Plantsville.  I am here tonight on 

behalf of the applicant Wonk Road Partnership, LLC. 

 THE CHAIR:  Excuse me on second.  Can everybody hear Mr. Giudice? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  No. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, just speak up a little. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  I’ll get a little closer to this. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s good. I think that should be good. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  The owner and the – 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 MR. GIUDICE: -- is Wonk Road Partnership on this application.  

Our existing parcel is a 32.9 acre parcel of land located on Wonx 

Spring Road. It’s known as Assessor’s Map 662, Parcel 142.  The parcel 

is zoned I-1 industrial.  We have frontage on Wonx Spring Road at 

these two locations (indicating) and we have non access frontage on 

Interstate I-84, westbound lane.  This parcel is currently serviced by 

public water and public sewer service by Wonx Spring Road and we have 

a sewer service that runs out under Interstate I-84. 

 The topography of this property is relative flat with gentle 

slopes that run from a westerly direction to the east. 

 There is an existing paved driveway that runs along this area 

(indicating) along the area of our proposed road and ends around this 

location (indicating).  We do have some additional pavement, remnants 

of an existing parking lot that was part of the development previously 

on the site. 

 The site is lightly wooded and we have open areas which are 

outlined for the most part in this area (indicating). We have wooded 

areas in through here (indicating) and wooded areas here (indicating) 

and some woodland in this area (indicating) as well.  This area of 

openness (indicating) is somewhat overgrown and is starting to grow 

into more than just grass at this point. 

 The property contains 4.27 acres of inland wetland soils.  The 

green areas are identified as the wetland areas, wetland soils.  And, 

we have an intermittent watercourse that runs in the southeasterly 

direction with a location here (indicating) out to Interstate 84. 

 The property is abutting by residential properties to the west 

and to the north.  We have industrial properties to the east and we 

have Interstate 84 to the southeast. Town owned land related to part 

of the Panthorn Park parcel to our south. 

 The property was the former site of an industrial building which 

is here (indicting).  And, it was known previously as 100 Relay Road. 

When you go through some of the history of the site, you’ll see 100 

Relay Road identified as the location.  Although Relay Road is not a 

town road, that was their address for the property. 

 The property has been the subject of an environmental cleanup.  

This environmental cleanup was monitored by the DEEP.  We have 
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submitted quite a bit of material documenting that cleanup.  The 

results or that cleanup.  Part of that cleanup, there were over sixty 

monitoring wells that were placed in and around this property to 

monitor the site for the issues that they had out there. 

 The property is also encumbered by an environmental land use 

restriction.  That is depicted on the plans by a line that travels in 

this location (indicating).  It follows this property line, come down 

into here and encompasses this area (indicating). 

 This easement restricts the construction of buildings on site 

without the permission of the Commissioner of the DEEP and that is the 

process that we will hopefully proceed with once we get past our local 

approval process. 

 The application you have before you is a nine lot industrial 

submission.  This is permitted by Section 3-10 of the Town of 

Southington Subdivision Regulations.   

 We are proposing to construct a 1400 foot roadway called Progress 

Drive.  That is outlined in the gray here (indicating).  This roadway 

will be constructed with sewer, a new sewer line, water mains, storm 

water collection system, cable telephone and electric service. 

 Half of our sewer will go out in the Wonx Spring Road direction 

and the other half will tie into the existing sewer line at this 

location (indicating) and run in a southeasterly direction under I-84. 

 All the lots will be serviced by public water and public sewer. 

 All the lots will be accessed by the way of the new road named 

Progress Drive. 

 The lots range in size from 2.07 acres to 5.43 acres. 

 As part of our plan we have a storm water management plan.  This 

was proposed to manage onsite flows from the construction of our 

roadway.  This plan --- the storm water management plan was submitted 

with our subdivision application and is on file.  This plan complies 

with the Town of Southington requirements for a zero increase in peak 

runoff.  The system collects storm water from our roadway, some of the 

building lots, and brings the water into a detention basin at this 

location (indicating) and then discharges into a swale to an existing 

culvert that travels under Metals Drive. 

 There is an existing culvert at this location (indicating) and we 

are going to replace that culvert with a 15-inch concrete pipe. 

 We are not changing the drainage characteristics of this area 

where water comes through this wetland, travels through this culvert 

and then travels through this wetland out to the same culvert in 

Metals Drive. 
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 We’ve purposely left that drainage pattern alone so we do not 

change or affect anything that was happening in that area. 

 As this proposal moves forward, our proposal right now is to 

construct the road and the detention basin.  This plan will also have 

some clearing along 84 and the Carrington property in through here 

(indicating) and around the detention basin. 

 We have a few areas of wetland impact.  We have a small area here 

(indicating). We have two small areas each side of the roadway.  We 

have impact to a wetland at this location (indicating) for our outfall 

swale and we have an additional impact for our sanitary sewer crossing 

underneath the watercourse. 

 We’ve done some revisions to the plan. Our original proposal 

called for 3185 square feet of wetland impact.  We’ve reduced that 

number down to approximately 2500 square feet.  So we have a net 

reduction from our original application for direct inland wetland 

impacts. 

 As part of the previous public hearing, previous to this 

application we had a map amendment where we proposed to modify the 

town map amendments to match our inland wetlands that we located on 

site.  During that process and site walk there was a vernal pool that 

was identified at this location (indicating).  That has been depicted 

on the plan and we’ve added our upland review area around that. 

 As this project moves forward, as you know, we will be required 

to submit individual site plans for the development of each parcel.  

The plans before you have conceptual plans that are completely 

conceptual in nature.  They’re just to show like a possible parking 

lot, possible building, possible detention area for the development of 

each lot.   This in no way identifies exactly what is going to be 

built on the property on each lot. You will --- as each lot becomes 

developed, and individual site plan per your site plan regulations 

will be submitted with an individual storm water management report 

identifying possible storm water and impacts to the land as far as 

buffers, wetlands and grading. That will all be identified on those 

individual site plans. 

 This process is how we typically handle residential and 

industrial subdivisions with this type of development.  We’ve done 

this in the past with this commission and it has proved successful on 

previous industrial subdivisions. 

 We received comments from the town planner and the water 

department.  Plans were modified based on those comments and a 

response letter was also submitted to Mr. Lavallee regarding his 

comments. 
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 At this time, we have made some minor changes adding the vernal 

pool to the plans which wasn’t originally on the plan.  I think the 

plans now before you have that vernal pool depicted. 

 We have not received comments from the engineering department. We 

are also in the planning and zoning process with a public hearing with 

planning and zoning a few weeks ago. I would anticipate receiving 

comments from the town engineer within the next week or so.  Plans may 

be subject to another revision based on your comments tonight and the 

comments from the town engineer. 

 I have with me some representatives:  Jeff Gworek from 

Diversified Environmental Services, Jen Pino (sp) and (Inaudible) from 

Soil Science and Environmental Services.  I usually use the 

abbreviation.  And, Mr. Carl Verderame is with me, as well. 

 If you have any questions for us regarding our proposed wetland 

application, once the public has spoken, we will be more than happy to 

answer them for you. 

 I do again state that our application tonight is for construction 

of the roadway, the sanitary sewers, storm water collection system, 

detention basin and the impact areas identified along the roadway, the 

detention basin and the storm water – uh - sanitary sewer main.  Other 

than that, we don’t have any direct impact to the wetlands that we 

would need approval for at this time. 

 So with that, it concludes my presentation.  I’ll answer any 

questions you have for me now or I will wait until we hear from the 

public. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think we will wait.  Does any of the commissioners 

have any questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, Mr. Giudice. 

 Okay, at this time, is there anyone speaking in favor of the 

application before us?  Please come to the podium. 

 (No response) 

 All right.  And, for those speaking against the application this 

evening? 

 Please be sure to state your name. 

 Thank you. 

 ATTORNEY ALFRED MORROCCO:  Hi, my name is Attorney Alfred 

Morrocco and I have been contacted by one of the abutting land owners, 

Frank Punzo, who lives as an abutting land owner just near the 

proposed entrance. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Do you know which, I’m sorry --- do you know which 

lot that is? 

 (Underground comments) 

 Speak into the mike. 

 ATTORNEY MORROCCO:  I’ll start over again, sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:  No, you don’t need to start over again. 

 Do you know what lot that is? 

 ATTORNEY MORROCCO:  It is 170 Wonx Spring Road.  I don’t know the 

exact – 

 THE CHAIR:  One seventy, did you say? 

 ATTORNEY MORROCCO:  One seventy. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Mister – it’s whose property again? 

 ATTORNEY MORROCCO:   Mr. Frank Punzo.  P-u-n-z-o. 

 THE CHAIR:  Punzo.  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY MORROCCO:  He is an abutting land owner which he did 

receive notice of this particular public hearing.  And, we had the 

opportunity recently --- just recently he came to my office to talk 

about it.  And, I informed him of things that would be necessary in 

order to bring before the commission to make sure that what is being 

proposed is done according to the regulations and what is in the best 

interest for the concerned’s parcel. 

 Because he retained me so late, I am hoping that – and even based 

upon the presentation just made – I guess you didn’t receive any 

comments from the town engineer as of yet.  Those comments may be 

pertinent to your response, so we’re hoping that gives us the 

opportunity to examine the entire file. 

 Now, we have gone down to the wetlands commission and we looked 

at the public record.  The public record that was submitted is quite 

voluminous.  And, it could not be digested.  Nor can we give it to our 

consulting engineers.  We are in the process of negotiating with a 

consulting engineer to look this information over plus get the input, 

look at the maps and determine what’s being proposed is consistent 

with your regulations as well as what is in the best interest of this 

particular contiguous parcel. 

 So we are going to ask first and foremost that this public 

hearing be continued at least for one more hearing to get the comments 

from the town and to also give us the opportunity because they just --

- most of the neighbors, well, actually all of the neighbors, I 

believe, received notification required within fifteen days prior to 
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the public hearing.  So they had not looked at the entire file.  I’m 

sort of like the band leader at this point. I’m going to pick and 

choose what I think is necessary to – have a consulting engineer look 

at it. 

 So I am going to ask for one more month, at least keep the public 

hearing open for that particular reason. 

 Now, um, when we looked at the public records, like I said, it is 

volumous and has a lot of information.  Even though I had some 

engineering background as I graduated as an engineer, it’s much more -

-- it is impossible to digest this in such a short period of time 

which is fifteen days prior to this hearing so we ask for that 

continuance.  And, for the purposes only commenting proper. 

 Now, there are issues that really are unique to this parcel.  

And, that is first and foremost this environmental cleanup.  I 

understand that the State of Connecticut DEEP was involved and they 

may or may not have given the approval for this piece, but they also 

want to be involved afterwards. I don’t know whether they have looked 

at this and have given any type of okay or some type of approval for 

the existing new road that is being proposed.  I have not yet 

investigated that.  That would have to be looked at. 

 I understand that the roadway is the only thing that is being 

considered and its impact upon the wetlands.  As each individual lot 

is approved by zoning, it would then come back to the wetlands 

commission and see what the impact on the wetlands would be at that 

time.   

 By that time, the road is in.  So, we need to do this and give 

the opportunity to the neighbors to make certain --- now there is 

going to be a few neighbors that I don’t even know of that might want 

to talk um, and give their comments at this time.  

 But we are not, my client is not fully prepared at this time to 

give all of this comments because he’s got the notice.  Now, the 

notice, we believe, was proper in terms of time. 

 THE CHAIR: Yes, it was. 

 ATTORNEY MORROCCO:  He just needs more time to get his consulting 

engineer in place so that we can be absolutely certain that --- and we 

will have comments.  I’m sure he will have comments. 

 And, I think for the commission’s sake, having those comments may 

be helpful in making sure this is a proper development for the --- as 

being proposed, for the town.  But we don’t have those answers today. 

 So I am asking for the continuance. 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  I just wanted to make a comment. Dave, if you 

could tell me, we are under a time constraint with this application. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  If you could present those guidelines? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure.  We will meet that if we continue it to the 

next hearing.  We’ll be in good shape.  And, we can have a number of 

extensions before we approve.  So we have to at least I think three 

months. 

 THE CHAIR:  Three months, okay. 

 ATTORNEY MORROCCO: I understand that but we have to at least ask 

for it and hopefully not rushing to judgment tonight.  Because there 

is a lot of information that we’d like to get for your consideration. 

 But I think, is it 65-days? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 ATTORNEY MORROCCO:  That’s my position tonight.  And, I’m sure 

you will hear from me in the future once I get an engineer in line. 

 Thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you, Mr. Morrocco. 

 Okay, is there anyone else speaking against this application? 

 SPEAKER:   Oh, yah, I most certainly am.  My home is proposed to 

be --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Excuse me.  Excuse me.  Can you just go to the podium 

first before you go up there? 

 SPEAKER:  I wish this was bigger so everybody could see exactly 

where this road wants to go. 

 THE CHAIR:   All I want you to do right now is just tell us your 

name? 

 KATHLEEN LAFOREST:  I am Kathleen LaForest.  I live at 160 Wonx 

Spring Road.  Right next to Mr. Punzo. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 And, you can go over there. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  I’ve lived there for thirty-two years.  I wish 

this was a bigger picture because I think we all need to really see 

everything clearly. 

 THE CHAIR: Just make sure you speak loud like I do. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  I will speak nice and loud so everybody can hear 

me because I’m very upset because it doesn’t even show where the road 
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is now because it is over here and where they want to put it is about 

ten feet from my bedroom which I don’t appreciate, at all. 

 Um, also I have a question whether there was any wetland 

regulations when this property was developed. Can anybody tell me 

that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Madam Chair, the regulations came into effect June 

27, 1974. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  And, when was this property developed? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I can’t tell you that. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  You can’t tell me that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We can certainly find out for you. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  I think you should know that already.  Don’t you 

think you should know that already?  It doesn’t matter?  Don’t you 

think that matters? I think that matters.  I have pictures that I want 

to submit as evidence. 

 THE CHAIR:  okay, we can take the evidence. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  Can you take that? 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess we can take that, sure.  Submit them not as 

evidence but you would submit them just as documents. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  So you see what’s going on.  We are people with 

homes, these are houses, okay?  Let’s get that straight. 

 I’m concerned about this being all clear-cut (indicating) right 

next to my home and not having any shade anymore and not having 

anything to soak up any of the snow or the rainwater.  Okay? 

 And, I am concerned that that culvert that goes across the road 

farther down was put in way before the wetlands regulations. So I 

think that is something that needs to be considered seriously. 

 This turtle, I believe showed up on the day of the wetland walk 

thru.  And, the amendment, when the thing ---when the wetland map was 

being amended, he showed up at our house four days later.  My husband 

kindly took him and put him in my bird bath in the back in some water 

and then we returned him to wetlands down by the vernal pool which was 

quite full after five inches of rain. 

 And, this is the side of my yard. I just want to show this is 

where the road is going to go.  Right on the other side of this wall 

that I built approximately maybe ten to fifteen feet so I will have to 

put a fence there which really makes me quite upset.  Okay? 
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 Can somebody tell me how far from the property line the road can 

be built? 

 THE CHAIR:  We can address your comments at the end 

 Mr. Giudice has indicated he can answer your question. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  I want to say that I am against the wetland permit 

for the purpose of building this road and the industrial park. I don’t 

want to see any disruption or destruction because it will change that 

whole area forever. Twenty-five years it has been sitting there.  It’s 

a whole ecological system now.  It’s an established wildlife.  There’s 

deer, hawks, frogs, turtles.  I was listening to the tree frogs the 

other night.  They were something else.  They were very loud. 

 When Al and I built, I believe there was no wetlands regulations 

and there was wetlands regulations in 1974 for a reason.  I sat there 

and I read them myself on the internet the other day and they were 

quite good reading which I think everybody should read because they’re 

very interesting because it doesn’t really um, endorse this kind of 

project and the destruction that is being recommended by the town and 

the developer which is not appreciated. 

 When the bulldozers and the backhoes and everybody else comes in 

to clear this road, I will not have anything next to my house and that 

is very upsetting to me.  And, there has been no consideration to the 

people from the town or this developer.  And, I don’t know when --- is 

that ever going to happen?  Is anybody going to care about the people 

and the things that live here?  The things we can see and the things 

we can’t see? 

 And, how much water am I going to get in my basement once this is 

all done?  And, who is going to take care of that?    

 Never mind maybe contamination once they start disrupting this 

pit that Allied left.  I worked there for seven years. They had a 

plating department.  There is heavy metals in that soil. What’s going 

to happen --- who is going to guarantee that is not going to come down 

into our basement? 

 And, I don’t want to move.  I’ve lived there thirty-two years and 

I don’t want to move.  

 This neighborhood is very, very upset about the whole proposal 

and does not appreciate the town saying this is going to enhance our 

quality of life.  And, we don’t really give a darn about the taxes at 

this point.  Because I read a lovely tax abatement the other day. 

 So they’re going to let them come in and do this to us and then 

give them tax abatements?  I am not for it.  I don’t appreciate it and 

you can have the pictures of my turtle --- our turtle --- the land’s 

turtle.  You know, whoever’s turtle it is. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  He is a special concerns turtle.  I looked him up. 

I think he is wood turtle but you can tell by identifying him, maybe. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  You’re welcome. 

 THE CHAIR:  I believe he is an Eastern Box Turtle. 

 Excuse me? 

 MS. LAFOREST:  I think he is a special concern, though. 

 THE CHAIR: It may be a species of special concern. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  He’s getting ready to be extinct. 

 You know what?  I want to leave this, too.  Governor Malloy just 

set aside $40 million for conservation.  Conservation!  This is what 

our neighborhood wants for this property.  We want conservation; we 

don’t want industrial building there.  We have it already.  We don’t 

like it. 

 THE CHAIR:  We need to be more orderly, okay?  Sorry. When you 

are up here talking that’s fine at the podium but not to be ranting 

and raving around --- do you understand? 

 MS. LAFOREST:  I apologize. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s just more orderly that way. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  I’m sorry and I apologize. 

 THE CHAIR:   Thank you.  We appreciate your comments. 

 All right. Is there anybody else here speaking against the 

application? 

 KRISTEN KESKA:  I live at 149 Wonx Spring Road.  I would also 

like to urge the conservation commission to allow the neighborhood a 

minimum of a one month continuance on this property.  

 The only reason why anyone in our neighborhood knows about this 

whole project is because of me.  I’m not being conceited.  I’m being 

honest.  Though I have approached many residents, I have not 

approached them all.  I have, by the look of the house, a dog in the 

front yard, the amount of rain falling on that day, location of a 

house maybe across the street, not abutting, and my lack of energy 

because I probably have spent twelve hours petitioning the 

neighborhood admit that I have not seen all possible residents to tell 

them about the first wetlands map amendment public hearing nor the 

planning and zoning public hearing. 
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 With that said, if the commission removes me from the picture, 

the neighborhood would have known nothing about this proposed 

development.  The only reason we had a letter sent to all the abutting 

properties about this public hearing was because of a last minute 

petition submitted during the last site walk attended by people who I 

spoke to. 

 With none of that effort, no one would have attended that site 

walk and there would be no petition for this wetland disturbance and 

most likely it would have gone through unnoticed by the abutting home 

and other residents who care about the safety and natural habitat in 

our neighborhood. 

 I’m tired of people on town boards saying that they are on line 

or in the newspaper and implying that our lack of knowing how and 

where to find this information on the town’s newly updated website 

means we don’t care. 

 Right now we have forty-seven residents here.  Usually we have 

between twenty and fifty attending each of the public hearings and 

meetings obviously prove that Wonx Spring Road and all the abutting 

roads like Roxbury care. 

 I have grown up in a town that required signage for any changes 

on a property and planned on making that --- luckily for you that is 

my next political agenda. You guys are saved, I think, on that one. 

 Many towns require posted signage in front of a property in 

question when they want a liquor license, a change in their zoning and 

when wetlands are an issue and might be disturbed.   This, added to 

the public notice in the paper and online and letters sent to the 

abutting neighbors from the start of the project and not two and a 

half months in, allow for the maximum opportunity for our rights as 

citizens of this town, state and country to protect --- to be 

protected to the fullest extent of the law. 

 My anger about the Wonk Road Spring Partnership proposal is not 

with you.  One of the reasons I have attended every single meeting 

since I walked across the street to see some guy who along with 

fifteen other people ended up being him, Dave, what was going on was 

not only to fight about this project but to learn about your 

characters. 

 Last meeting you proved that your commission cares about the 

wetlands and about the environment. I was touched at how disgusted you 

all were about some man cutting all of his trees down that were on 

wetland property.   

 As soon as one of our neighbors told you about a vernal pond, 

your commission was on it.  You are obviously are passionate and 

knowledgeable about the subject that we are concerned about.  This 



13 

 

project would destroy habitat for animals that have been coming back 

to this land since it was unoccupied for the last twenty plus years. 

 I know and have seen ---not the fisher cats, though --- flying 

squirrel, the box turtle or possibly more, deer, turkeys and I know 

there are fisher cats, coyotes, bob cats and if you haven’t read the 

news, as of last Saturday a 400-lb black bear currently in that empty 

land. 

 I would know more about that habitat if you allow this 

continuance because then we will have time to immediately hire a 

wetlands and conservation specialist.  What’s the harm with that?  

They will either back our claims with evidence that your commission 

will find vital to know before allowing this disturbance or find even 

more life that needs or requires by law protection or --- which I hope 

doesn’t happen, but it could --- back the developer’s claim and say we 

have no cause for the habitat. 

 If we cannot convince you of the need for this continuance then 

let me convince you not to grant to disturbance. Your wetland 

commission is charged with the preservation of wetlands and nature and 

we do all within your power to protect the pristine condition of this 

twenty-five year untouched wetlands. 

 By allowing this disturbance, that protection and your 

commission’s barrier will be torn down.  The immediate impact of 

allowing this disturbance is to create chaos on this property. 

 The planning and zoning commission has all but stamped this 

application ready to go --- at least that is my impression.  I see no 

signs of concern about the items that planning and zoning should be 

concerned about. 

 Your denial of now the potentially 2500 amended disturbance will 

prevent a lot of development from occurring and will leave much of the 

trees, land and habitat undisturbed but -- let me emphasize --  I 

don’t think will stop the owners from developing the property at all. 

That is their right.  They have the right to a one lot property.  That 

is what it was zoned for.  That was what it was created for a certain 

reason. 

 And, now 60 years or so later, that reason is still there but 

with other concerns. I charge your commission to care about wetlands, 

the toxins that we are still concerned about and habitat concerns 

because everyone else it seems has turned a blind eye and that is your 

commission’s goal. 

 I don’t want an each lot scenario situation.  I want to protect 

the wetlands and not allow this disturbance now. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:   Thank you, Kristen. 
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 FRANK PUNZO:  Good evening, Frank Punzo, 170 Wonx Spring Road. 

 I just basically would like to reiterate what Attorney Morrocco 

said.  We’re, you know, we’re actually not upset with this commission 

or with the developer.  We think you’ve been very fair thus far. 

 We’re just very emotional because this you know, it affects our 

way of life and it – quite honestly, puts us at risk. 

 And, you know, I would just like to reiterate the need for a 

continuance and ask for that. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you, Mr. Punzo. 

 STEWART ESTRA:  Good evening, Stewart Estra, 55 Wonx Spring Road, 

Plantsville. 

 I really wasn’t planning to speak to night but since I wasn’t 

sure if you were going to vote on this continuance or not, I do 

recommend that you do give us another – at least another month so we 

can have a chance to have someone representing our side to see if 

anything that may be done can be done. 

 And, I just wanted to give a little bit of background because I 

know it is a little bit away from what this commission does but just 

two things: 

 One is that this property was changed from an R-25 to Industrial-

1 back in the 50’s before wetland commissions were established and the 

other thing missing in this whole equation is before the highway was 

there, the route of egress and is it regress?  Whatever.  Was out 

through Wonx Spring Road into the other side of the industrial park 

that is on the other side near Atwater Street and Canal Street. 

 Subsequent to highway 84 going in, it then cut off that exit and 

entrance way.  And, despite the fact that this is an inland wetland 

commission, that is a major issue that needs to be addressed because 

this was an approved industrial site prior to that and it has been 

kept on the books in Southington as an industrial site and never 

addressed by planning and zoning or the plan--- whatever that plan is 

where you are supposed to address the future of Southington. 

 And so the reason why some of the residents are really upset is 

because that is a sub issue of the environment. 

 And one of the things that the developer wants to do is he wants 

to cut and get access to the highway so people have visibility but if 

he cuts those trees down, not only does that ---that would be another 

hindrance to us because those trees act as a sound barrier for I-84 

noise that comes into our residents, homes and whatever. 
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 So if they do allow that cutting of trees down in the future, we 

would like to have some kind of additional remediation for sound and 

noise abatement. 

 But I think like I said this whole property and the problem with 

it and I know it’s not an inland wetland issue is the fact that the 

highway is there and cut this property off. 

 So you know, I guess some of the reason why the neighbors are 

upset is because even though it’s zoned industrial it is forced out 

through a residential development.  Right now, unfortunately, in 

zoning and planning there are no regulations that are on the books 

even though we are not the first group that has had this problem and 

issue.  We don’t know why our elected representatives, people who sit 

on these boards, have not fought to put some kind of regulation, 

additional regulation into the books that would help give us some 

teeth.  Because we’re not against development.  We are not against 

money going into the town but not only us but other groups and 

residents have had to fight the same battle and there is nothing in 

these regulations that protect us. 

 So right now we are fighting a battle over this contamination.  

We are fighting the battle over inland wetlands because that is 

basically all we have left. 

 But if you looked at ---if you went down to the neighborhood and 

you saw, you see what we’re fighting.  The road is not adequate to 

handle this.  And, that, even though it is not a wetland issue, is an 

issue of health and safety which it is indirectly as health and safety 

is the creed of the town to protect all residents.   

 I mean, we went to a planning and zoning meeting on Tuesday and 

part of their argument about RVs and they were talking in that meeting 

about how the effect of RVs was going to affect people’s lives because 

people don’t want to look at RVs.  

 And yet, we have to live there with trucks coming and down our 

residences and to me, that is a more serious issue than whether you 

have to look at an RV parked in someone’s driveway. 

 I know this is a little bit astray but I know our time at 

planning and zoning, you know, we can’t voice any more concerns 

because the hearing was closed and I mean, it’s kind of unfortunate 

that, I mean, we have elected officials and you guys are elected on 

this board and on the other boards and yet, like they make us as 

residents, like we’re supposed to know everything.  We don’t know 

everything.  We try. We try to protect our homes and we try to pay our 

taxes and we try to be good citizens.  But it is not really fair.  

This is a bigger issue. 

 And, like Kristen had said, unless she had seen twelve people, 

which I think was your group, up there, no one would have known.  This 
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would have been an approved thing.  Like they’re not even --- we are 

not even requiring traffic studies on this site.  I mean, this is --- 

this is ---I mean, you were there.  You saw that road.  Could ---I 

mean, I guess if they went with one building which was already there 

in the 50’s before wetland regulations were there before the highway 

then I guess we would have nothing to argue about.  Because one was 

there and all right, grandfathered. 

 But to put eight or nine or more businesses in there --- this, 

this – this neighborhood cannot handle it.  We have two businesses 

already there that are bringing traffic in and out.  Fortunately for 

them and not fortunate for us, their business is better.  And, we are 

at our wit’s end.  

 We have only you to look at so we would like to have you give us 

a continuance so at least the neighborhood has a chance to hire 

professionals.  Because our friend Frank here has done plenty of 

research, our neighbor Frank but, and his findings are you know are 

very, I guess very upsetting.  But he doesn’t have degrees. 

 So we are convinced that we need to go out and get other people 

to see what is there.  But I’m sorry I ran --- I know most of this is 

not what you  guys are commissioned to do but our voices are not heard 

and it is unfortunate in this scenario.  Our voices should be heard.  

We’re residents.  We pay taxes.  And, I appreciate you letting me 

ramble off the subject but you have a very important job in front of 

you and it need to not be rushed. It needs to be looked at because it 

does have a severe impact. 

 And, that young woman, I feel bad for you because you live right 

next door to this. 

 MS. LAFOREST:  I can’t even eat and sleep.  I hope – 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s up --- we can’t --- 

 MR. ESTRA:  Yah, I know. 

 Anyway, anyhow. So it is a serious issue and I know you are 

limited to just the wetlands and whatever and we do, I mean, if for 

some reason this thing does get through, we definitely are up against 

some cutting of the access way to the highway because that way the 

noise sound would come travelling and there is mitigating, whatever, 

hey can do. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank. 

 Is there anyone else speaking against this application? 

 JOHN BEAN:  I live at 65 Roxbury Road. I just wanted to echo the 

reasons for a continuance on it for notifications and stuff.  I know 
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that the planning and zoning committee and not you, you have to have a 

notification board up on your property if you want to make a change to 

your property.  I’ve actually been at one planning and zoning 

commission meeting where somebody was not allowed to make their 

changes because they were on a corner property and only had the sign 

on one street and not the second street. 

 And, it is basically we do need more time.  We all have full time 

jobs. It’s not our full time job to develop and plan this.  So that, 

with us, with the lack of notification, we can’t really find out 

things just going through the internet or working after work to try to 

find out more information. 

 So that’s why I just want to echo the call for a continuance. 

 THE CHAIR:  John, what was your last name again? 

 MR. BEAN:   Bean.  B-e-a-n.     

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 RAYMOND N. LAFOREST:  Good evening.  My name is Raymond N. 

LaForest.  I reside at 160 Wonx Spring Road.  My family has owned this 

parcel since the 60’s.  My aunt and uncle purchased the land and the 

house on it.  My uncle at the time was employed at Allied   Control on 

Relay Road.  He was there until his death in 1969. 

 I’m sorry.  The issue we’re worried about here is we know, as 

everyone said, we know that there was heavy metals that are buried 

deep in the ground.  They did plating. There was chroming. There was 

nickel and cadmium.  There was acetone.  All those, pcbs. 

 Right now the EPA, I’m not sure if they’re saying it is inert at 

this time but you know, we’re worried about whether or not it would 

remain inert.  You know, if the wetlands is filled in and disturbed. 

 The other thing is we’re also worried about I guess is if this 

plan is allowed to continue on what recourse do we have if our lands 

become polluted from anything that gets disturbed?  Is anyone put in 

anything about, the LLC, the Wonk Partnership LLC to provide a bond 

for to the town for anything that might cause damages to surrounding 

properties?  Because you know, just going through the neighborhood, 

there is, I’d say there is, in real estate, you’ve got over five 

million dollars abutting that property.  So you know. 

 I kind of reiterate what everyone else has said and just like you 

guys to you know look at it a little bit more carefully. 

 THE CHAIR:   Thank you, Raymond. 

 MR. LAFOREST:  Thank you. 
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 CHARLIE MOSS:  Hi, my name is Charlie Moss and I live at 105 

Roxbury Road.  I am not really standing up here before you to talk for 

nor against the application, although I do have my opinions. 

 What I would like to do is follow up on some issues that I 

brought forward as part of the map amendment  public hearing two weeks 

ago. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me just stop you.  The map amendment has been – 

this public— 

 MR. MOSS:  Okay, I just made reference to it. I didn’t say 

anything. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

  MR. MOSS: I just made reference to the issue. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  But the public hearing is for the inland 

wetland application. 

 MR. MOSS:  I realize that.  I don’t think you should disrupt me 

now. 

 THE CHAIR:  Continue. 

 MR. MOSS:  So, what I would like to do at this point is request 

the applicant to consider working with the adjacent Roxbury Road 

property owners as they develop the plans for their property in 

attempting to alleviate the water condition, water problems that we 

have on that adjacent property line. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, and I should, I am going to suggest to you at 

the next meeting that you bring up this same, these same comments that 

you – 

 MR. MOSS: This is not part of the public record? 

 THE CHAIR:  It is. It is. But I would suggest, I would recommend 

that you bring up these comments at the location of the agenda for the 

next meeting.  Okay? 

 MR. MOSS:  So, what is the next meeting about? 

 THE CHAIR:  Our next regular meeting.  Right, we have a section, 

what is to be – business items.  For items scheduled for action or are 

schedule for under review during that, during that meeting, that 

regular meeting. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure.  Madam Chair, we can also offer, if he looks 

at the Minutes, I’ll be happy to work with him to go through and 

discuss both on site and at the previous meeting.  We know what the 

issues are. 
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 THE CHAIR: Right. And, the meeting Minutes, I believe are on the 

website.  They’re accessed for anybody to review. 

 MR. MOSS: So it would not be appropriate for the applicant’s 

representative to address the question that I had just asked? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it is on record now and we could, you know, we 

could ask Mr. Giudice if that is something after they have their 

comment period, if that is something that he could look into. 

 MR. MOSS:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay?  Thank you. 

 Is there anybody else speaking against this application?  For or 

against this application? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Would it be okay to speak for? 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure.  Come up, sir.  You missed your timeline. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  I may be very unpopular. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, everybody has a right to speak. 

 And, I’m sure everybody will give you the same attention and 

respect that everybody else had this evening. 

 PAUL CARRINGTON:  Thank you.  My name is Paul Carrington.  We own 

the Carrington property that abuts the location here on Metals Drive 

which is a cross road that runs off of Wonx Spring. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can you show that over there? 

 MR. CARRINGTON:  Yes.  Gibbs Wire & Steel, Home Corrugated and 

the Carrington property.  They are the three existing industrial 

properties – 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. CARRINGTON:  - that run right along Metals Drive.  Gibbs Wire 

& Steel, 84, Home Corrugated behind it.  And, ours is the triangle 

piece down at this end (indicating).   

 On the mailer that you sent out showing everybody. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right, exactly. 

 MR. CARRINGTON:  I heard, listened to a lot of the input, all of 

the input before us and I understand the emotions and the land values 

and so forth.  We’re interested for the same reason and we have 

property up at Cape Cod and so forth with similar concerns. 

 I looked at this and I feel this is actually going to improve the 

property, improve the property values and improve the existing water 
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conditions that only a couple of you have brought up.  Our existing 

water conditions that are not properly draining into the existing 

drainage ditches.  And, I’m sure that after we get some rains like 

we’ve had this year, people see their water tables rising all around 

them. 

 My assumption is as the plan progresses each property, even 

though we’re looking at parking lots, a road in and parking lots and 

so forth, that they might do nothing but improve --- again it’s an 

opinion – the issues.  

 I know when it gets very wet we get puddles on our property that 

are runoff that don’t actually make it to the water --- existing 

watersheds. 

 The only other thing addressing wetlands is the current use of 

the property and by the way somebody asked how long this has been here 

and so forth --- we built in 1969 and Allied Control was there before 

us.  Gibbs Wire & Steel was there before us.  Gibbs Wire & Steel are 

friends of ours and owned that entire section of property.  We took 

the last wedge.  So Gibbs, Home and us are zoned light industrial and 

I’m assuming that is what I-A is. When you guys said I-A, this area 

is, is that all light industrial? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I-1 is light industrial. 

 THE CHAIR:  I-1.  I-1. 

 MR. CARRINGTON:  I’m sorry, I-1.  Light industrial.  So I don’t -

-- I know there are tractor trails that come in and out and up and 

down Wonx Spring Road to the west and turn out there. And, by the way, 

our property and Gibbs property, we have trees; we have lawn right to 

the highway.  Our property has been vacant for about a year right now 

because the existing leasor who is (inaudible) moved out but they’re 

still paying the bills until July 1
st
 at which time you’ll see changes 

in our property.  We put the building on the lease market and you’ll 

see the lawn cleared and cleaned and so forth. 

 But saying that, I think this actually will – being light 

industrial – is really what Gibbs and Home, there is no smokestack 

industries there.  I think especially following the wetlands 

commission that probably wasn’t in effect in 1969 when went in.  And, 

prior to that, I have no knowledge of. 

 It would do nothing, properly controlled, but increase the value 

of the land and the land around it if properly done. 

 Currently, I didn’t hear anybody bring this up, but currently 

that is nice for turtles, bears and deer but it’s also a very loud and 

boisterous place for drinking parties and motor bikes and a lot of 

hell being raised on that land.  I know because it’s right out the 

back window of my office. 
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 Okay? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  It’s yours that is going to be more valuable.  

Not mine. 

 THE CHAIR:  Excuse me, excuse me.  We have to respectful. Okay? 

 You can speak if you so want to. 

 MR. CARRINGTON:  Thank you.  Appreciate it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you, sir. 

 JULIA N. LAFOREST:  I am Julia N. LaForest and I own property at 

–- 

 MR. CROWN:  Could you speak into the mike, please? 

 MS. LAFOREST:  I’m Julia N. LaForest and I own the property at 

160 Wonx Spring Road. I don’t want them to disturb the wetlands or the 

habitat. 

 And, not only that, but it will create a hardship for all the 

people in the neighborhood. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there any --- okay. 

 MS. TROMBLEY:  Good evening, my name is Shawn Trombley and I’m at 

131 Wonx Spring (inaudible). 

 I’d just like to reiterate everything pretty much that our whole 

neighborhood feels. There have been people who feel the same way and 

we won’t come up one by one to restate the obvious of how everybody 

feels as far as the wetlands being disturbed.  The habitat being 

disturbed.  As well as the (inaudible) that may be unheaveled (sic). 

 I do also want to say I believe I heard and a lot of this is hear 

say because once something starts going neighborhood everybody knows 

that the Carrington Company and vacant properties that were there were 

asked if they could have  route out on Metals Drive for that property 

and I believe that was denied. 

 So if this gentleman who speaks for it, if you should look into 

it and let the traffic go that way, I don’t know it’s a little off 

topic but I probably won’t see you again.  It’s something that maybe 

the group can look into, as well. 

 But I appreciate all the time you have all taken.  I spoke to you 

individually when we did the site walk and you all seemed very caring 

and hope that you upheld the wetlands in that area. 
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 And, I do live across the street from that and there are 

teenagers that may go there but I don’t heavy hooting and hollering 

ever. So, it’s not --- I hear it a lot more --- I lot more urgency a 

lot more wildly than people. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone else speaking for or against this application? 

 Okay.  I am hearing none. 

 At this time, Mr. Giudice? 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Madam Chair, all along we’ve understood that this 

is a sensitive and emotional issue for the residents of the area.  

This commission has a responsibility to protect their interest, the 

property owners, and it also has a responsibility to protect the 

applicant’s interest as a property owner. 

 All of Wonx Spring Road was (inaudible) at one point and it was 

developed and utilized for homes.  And, this is the process we go 

through to develop property. 

 I believe, I know, that this is not a significant activity by 

your standards.  This commission looked at the original application 

and I am pretty comfortable in saying that this commission did not 

believe that this was to be considered significant in activity, as 

well. 

 However, the residents did request a public hearing and Dave went 

through the due process and we are here now having that public 

hearing.  To say that they haven’t had time to prepare for the public 

hearing is kind of I find amazing because they’ve been there ever 

since our first site walk.  And, they’ve been involved in the process 

all along.  So the fact that now at the last minute they hire an 

attorney and they want to hire an engineering representative and 

continue this for another month or three months is very difficult for 

us.  We’ve been also playing by the rules. Submitting our applications 

on time and doing what we need to do in order to move this project 

along at a reasonable pace.  We are not fast tracking this project.  

We’re just trying to have a reasonable time frame for the submittal, 

the hearing process and the decision by this commission. 

 So that being said, we are not in favor of continuing the public 

hearing.  I know that puts this commission in a difficult position 

where ultimately you’ll have to decide whether we continue this public 

hearing, or not. 

 The property itself we believe was developed in 1955 and that was 

one of the questions that was raised.  Approximately 1955 was went 

that operation started.   
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 You know, one of the things, I’m a little frustrated during the 

first presentation because Mr. Lavallee does a pretty good job at what 

he does and harassing him isn’t the answer.  He is here to help 

everybody.  And, I didn’t think that was fair. 

 We’ve looked at this property numerous ways.  We always, always 

try to limit impacts to wetlands areas and we’ve done so on this 

application, as well.   

 We have regulations with planning and zoning. We have regulations 

with the wetlands.  We try to meet the regulations for both boards.  

Occasionally, that requires an impact to a wetland area.  We have a 

very impact to wetland areas on this application and it is only where 

necessary.  We’re not proposing to disturb inland wetland areas for 

the purpose of constructing buildings or parking lots or anything of 

that nature.  We’re only doing it to provide proper width for roadway, 

proper drainage patterns.  Drainage is an issue that we have on site 

and the neighbors can attest to the drainage in the area. We’re trying 

to make sure that whatever we do drains property and doesn’t cause any 

problems for any of the other property owners. 

 Some of the things that were mentioned were regarding the process 

and people in the public, I don’t expect everybody in the public to 

understand the process that we go through but it is something that we 

have to follow. It is outlined by the State of Connecticut and by the 

Town of Southington.  And, by residency.  This board is made up of 

residents of the Town of Southington.  You volunteer your time to do 

this.  You have to follow those regulations, as well. So to say that 

the regulations are flawed, there is plenty of regulations that are 

flawed.  It takes a resident or an applicant or someone to step up and 

try to change those regulations. 

 If Ms. Keska wants to do that, that’s great.  But we submitted 

our application under the current regulations and we’re following 

those regulations and that process.  So that’s just, we didn’t create 

it, we’re just trying to work within those guidelines. 

 As far as signage goes, the zoning board of appeals, to my 

knowledge, is the only board in town that requires signage.  Planning 

and zoning does not.  And, the conservation commission does not, 

either.  There are some towns, the City of Bristol, requires signs and 

some applications in Plainville require signage.  Different towns have 

different processes.  This is the process that we’ve had in 

Southington for a long time. Notification in the paper.  Notification 

to abutting properties for certain applications. This application did 

not require that notification to the neighbors originally until the 

neighbors petitioned for the public hearing. 

 (Pause) 
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 One of the things that is difficult for us to address is habitat.  

Neighbors talk about the turtles or the deer or whatever is living on 

the property. And, that’s a difficult process --- we don’t really --- 

we look at your regulations and that is not something that we can 

really take into consideration when we present the application or you 

go out on the application.  It’s part of development. Its part of what 

happens when their homes are constructed, when roadways are 

constructed and when industrial properties are constructed.  So it is 

something that we work around.  We try to take precautions when 

necessary for items like turtles that we found.  There are certain 

steps that the DEEP requires us to take and if necessary, we will take 

those precautions in constructing this process. 

 Mr. Punzo talked about this commission being fair.  This 

commission is very fair.  I think that during your site walk and 

during previous hearings they did --- you are passionate about what 

you do.  And, that’s why when I hear the public talk about how 

passionate they are about projects and then think you are not going to 

be passionate about this project; it doesn’t make sense to me.  

 This commission is always passionate about what they do.  They 

take every application on an individual basis and they consider the 

merits of the project.  If there are things that need to be changed, 

this commission is not shy about stepping up and saying you need to 

change something or you need to fix something. 

 And, as applicants, we respect what you think and we make the 

changes when necessary. 

 I understand that this application will affect the way of life of 

the neighborhood.  It’s not something that this commission can really 

take into consideration when they make a decision. 

 I understand, a lot of talk was about the process, unhappy about 

the process.  The real issue here is the impact to the wetland soils 

that we are proposing and how we’re handling our storm water 

management.  Those are the issues that I think the commission ahs to 

really look at when considering this application.  And, you can 

compare this to other applications that you had before you and this 

commission will know if this application is a reasonable request or it 

is not reasonable.  It is our opinion that it is a reasonable request. 

 Mr. Moss, and I have to apologize to Mr. Moss.  I did walk –

during our site walk I did walk with him.  We took a little detour.  

We were at this location and we walked along the back of these 

properties.  And, what Mr. Moss was trying to convey to the commission 

was a concern about ponding water in the back of these properties. 

 What his concern is is that at some point there was earth, a 

little berm along the property.  And, it has created a situation where 

these properties drain into this wetland but the swale that drains 

those properties into that wetland is not defined very well.  Over 
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time it has become overgrown.  It’s been caved in.  And, at the site 

walk I did mention to him that if he had concerns about that to bring 

it up at the public hearing, at this public hearing because the map 

amendment was not the proper time to talk about the drainage patterns 

for drainage from the site. 

 So he was concerned with what happens as part of this 

construction.  And, our original propose was not to do anything in 

this area. It was close to a wetland proximity.  We were not proposing 

any activity in this area.  However, I did express to him that it is 

possible if the commission would permit us to work with Mr. Lavallee 

and the abutting property owners in this area because we’re not sure 

if that obstruction is on our property or the abutting property, that 

we would work with him to alleviate that problem that they’re having 

in that area. 

 So that was my suggestion to Mr. Moss to come here and talk about 

that at this time.  That is something that we are putting on the table 

if we can work to alleviate that problem, we will do so. 

 One of the last things that was brought up was the route of 

Metals Drive.  This isn’t a wetland issue.  I think it would have 

similar impacts that we have right now even if we were to use Metals 

Drive.  Metals Drive is a privately held road.  It is not owned by the 

Town of Southington.  

 To my knowledge, we never reached out to the owners of Metals 

Drive.  We did look at Metals Drive to see if it was town owned.  If 

it was town owned, then we would have or might have considered a 

connection to it.  But because it was not town owned, we had adequate 

frontage and an existing driveway that traversed the property, Metals 

Drive was quickly abandoned as a proposed means of access to the 

property. 

 If you look at the location of our proposed road and Metals Drive 

road, the impact difference is very minimal. 

 Also, Metals Drive, at the intersection, the geometry is not very 

good here for vehicles leaving.  The geometry for our roadway would be 

much better.  And allow a safer commute of vehicles. 

 Again, this isn’t a wetlands issue but it is something that was 

brought up and I figured I’d address it at this time. 

 It is a difficult scenario but the applicant bought this 

property.  The property was on the market for a very long time.  And, 

this property could’ve been changed to residential zone if somebody, 

the neighborhood, decided they wanted to do it.  It could have been 

purchased by property owners. There are many things could have 

happened to this property but no one stepped up to do anything until 

we made an application. 
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 Somebody actually took a chance and invested in the property and 

invested in the Town of Southington and came forward, invested in 

engineering, came forward and said I’m willing to do something here. 

 And, all of a sudden when that happened, now we have the issue of 

why didn’t this happen or why didn’t that happen.  We can’t help what 

hasn’t happened in the past.  We can only address what we have before 

you and what we have to work with today. 

 So that concludes my rebuttal.  If you have any additional 

questions for me or the consultants who are here, we’d be more than 

happy to answer them for you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 Commissioner Borowy? 

 MR. BOROWY:  Mr. Giudice, have you had much experience with the 

DEEP when it’s reviewed appliclations for environmental land use 

restriction applications? 

 MR. GIUDICE:  I have not. 

 MR. BOROWY:   Would you and the applicant understand that given 

the greater sensitivity, the areas --- there are more areas here with 

sensitivity for the chemical contamination than the standard 

applications this commission would look at.  So, I don’t think we 

would want to frown upon any outside assistance or technical input 

that could help us if what we’re looking at now is the construction of 

a roadway, as you say, in the future we’d be hogtied because we 

wouldn’t be able to allow any buildings to go in because we didn’t 

understand any of those fine points.  I think it is something that 

might be better worked out now. 

 MR. GIUDICE: I guess my question is, what professional are you 

proposing to have answer those questions?  My professional?  Or are 

you proposing to hire your own professional? 

 MR. BOROWY:  I think it is an open question.  That we would look 

– 

 MR. GIUDICE:  We have a professional here that could answer those 

questions on that process if you’d like him to do so. 

 MR. BOROWY:  I would like to hear some input about that process. 

 (Pause) 

 JEFFREY GWOREK:  Good evening.  My name is Jeff Gworek  G-w-o-r-

e-k.  I work with Diversified Environmental Services.   

 You know, the concern over the roadway as it is now, um, there’s 

two ways like stated.  You could go ahead with the DEEP and get 

approval for building before we do any work.  But as far as the 
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roadway, the only – the land use restriction as it stands is just for 

volatile compounds themselves. And, that is if you had a standing 

building or structure above the land use restriction.  A roadway does 

not constitute as a structure or a building. 

 THE CHAIR:  Excuse me.  Where is that specified? 

 MR. GWOREK:  It would be under the remediation standard 

regulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  It says:  Filing of an ELRU to prohibit 

building construction over areas with groundwater volatilization and 

criteria exceedance without the written approval of the commission. 

 Building construction over – um.   So I don’t know if I can 

interpret that.  I don’t know, have you interpreted the regulations? 

 MR. GWOREK: Yes.  The vitalization criteria itself is for an 

enclosed area.  So -- 

 THE CHAIR:  For an enclosed area.   

 MR. GWOREK:  Yes.  So a paved driveway would not constitute an 

enclosed area. 

 MR. BOROWY:  Right.  But in the future, at some point, it is 

presumed --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Buildings, correct. 

 MR. BOROWY:  Exactly. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yes. 

 MR. BOROWY:  That’s what we need to have an understanding of. 

 THE CHAIR: Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  That’s just putting the burden on the owner himself 

spending money to have a consultant to go to the DEEP now, if he can. 

If he can’t get this road approved, then why go ahead with getting 

buildings approved. 

 That is the first step, I would assume. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think I would want as an applicant or an 

owner of the property I would want a full understanding of what my 

restrictions are and aren’t. Especially when it comes down to 

regulations related to the state --- state regulations.  And, if that 

ties back into the EPA. 
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 I guess Mr. Borowy, Commissioner Borowy was just asking what is 

the process.  So, you are saying to us that the --- that just the mere 

construction of a road, excavating soils within the ELUR and portion 

of course this road is within the entire ELUR for a good portion of 

it, most of it.  Um, does not consti --- and building a detention 

facility, storm water system does not constitute a requirement to 

notify the DEEP? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Correct.  The soils themselves, all of the impacted 

soils have been removed from the site. 

 THE CHAIR : Okay, that’s --- you need to elaborate. 

 MR. GWOREK:  It’s allowed --- this property is allowed for 

unrestricted use, even residential use, because all of the impacted 

soils have been removed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  The outstanding issue is the groundwater. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, that’s why the restriction was put in. There 

are two types of groundwater that apply to this property. There is the 

volatilization criteria and surface water protection criteria. 

 The volatilization criteria is why the land use restriction was 

put on.  They did that, instead of remediating further, so the entire 

site would be considered clean, there was no building son the site at 

the time so they remediated the soil so there is no impact from that 

leaching into the groundwater any more. 

 Since there is no buildings, they put a land use restriction 

saying that  they can close out the site, verify the site, and have 

the DEEP approve the site as being cleaned to their standards. 

 Going forward, like Mr. Giudice said, you would need the 

Commissioner of the DEEP to approve any buildings to be put on the 

property. 

 THE CHAIR:  What does that approval process entail?  Is it a 

simple letter that gets submitted or is it some sort of detailed 

authorization? 

 MR. GWOREK: There would be studies.  Basically, it is similar to 

a radon mitigation system in your basement.  Basically, you are going 

to put a ventilator or perforated pipe underneath your basement or 

before you build it.  You are going to dig down, put perforated pipe 

in, put a crushed stone layer below and above the perforated pipe and 

either have an active or passive system. An active would be a blower, 

basically blow all the air out underneath so it can’t enter the 

structure itself and in confined space affect your air quality.  So it 



29 

 

would effectively move all the voc’s and just vent them outside into 

the atmosphere above the roofline of the house or structure. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, vocs are currently in the groundwater and 

surface water. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Correct. 

 (Undertone comments from the audience.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So it is exactly similar to that and you would have 

to prove the engineering of all of these systems and then it would  

likely include indoor air quality monitoring in those structure for 

most likely a period of four consecutive quarters of below criteria. 

 THE CHAIR:  So it gets tests at the quarter? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Most likely you have to prove that if you are going 

to put a system in. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  But that is up to the commissioner’s discretion so I 

can’t say for certain. 

 MR. BOROWY:  I’ve got a question. Having heard some of the gasps 

from the audience as if this is going to be a brand new exposure.  

What would happen to the vocs right now in ground in place? 

 MR. GWOREK: Nothing happens because like I said there’s two 

criteria.  There’s the volitalization criteria and there’s no 

buildings on the site now.   

 And, then there is the surface water protection criteria which 

would be any over burden and bedrock discharges to a certain --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Can you explain what over burden means? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Over burden is just its above the bedrock layer.  So 

it is just, it’s not surface but – 

 THE CHAIR: So your sufficial flow? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR: Of the surface water which is basically--- 

 MR. GWOREK:  Apparently they both over burden and bedrock flow 

from west to east toward I-84 on the site. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right, right. 



30 

 

 MR. GWOREK: So where they are --- where the planned detention 

basin is now there could be a concern for certain flood protection 

criteria but the flows directly to the detention basin are now and the 

four around that area had no detections of any contaminant or if they 

did they were, I believe, one part per billion or less than one part 

per billion. 

 When we are talking about criteria being hundreds of parts per 

billion. So it’s like putting a drop of ink in a water tank.  

(Inaudible) 

 And, like I said before, the soil, once you are digging in that 

area and putting buildings and detention basin, the soil has been 

cleaned up as part of the DEEP (inaudible) so you don’t have any --- 

if you are moving soil from one place to another and it rains out, you 

don’t have to worry as there is not going to be any leeching of 

additional contaminants anywhere else. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. So when the wetland areas, the 2500 square foot 

of wetland areas are impacted, disturbed, removed, you know, graded, 

um, being that that is a seasonable high water table, you know, it’s 

fluctuating.  You have your different elevations.  What is the 

exposure?  What do you anticipate the exposure would be related to 

that impact? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Well, the two, the land use restriction the company, 

Camp, Dresser & McKee, the company who originally filed for that land 

use restriction, they did an overly conservative land use restriction.  

I don’t know what documents you currently have in front of you as far 

as – 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the one map is very hard to see.  We can’t see 

anything on it. 

 MR. GWOREK:  You have that two page quick summary that it was 

estimated or no? 

 THE CHAIR:  We received that. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Madam Chair, just for the record, could I request 

that we include items from the previous public meeting in this public 

hearing? 

 THE CHAIR:   Sure.  Thank you.  Yes, we do have the two page --- 

what is it called?  A letter of --- 

 MR. BOROWY:  No Audit? 

 THE CHAIR:  _-- No Audit? 

 MR. GWOREK:  No. That is the former Telemechanic facility, Wonx 

Spring Road.  I don’t know if that was ever --- a lot of paperwork 

submitted.  You know?  I’m sure that might have been part of it. 
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 THE CHAIR:  And, what is that exactly?   

 MR. GWOREK:  It is just a summary of all the work that has been 

done on the property so far.  What’s been impacted.  Where the land 

use restriction is and what does that mean going forward for the 

property. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s a two page summary? 

 MR. GWOREK: Yes.  Basically, the two impacted areas for the 

groundwater volitalization criteria were on the western most portion.  

Like I said, it was a conservative description of the land use 

restriction area but ---- 

 MR. BOROWY:  Was that SDCO-1 And SB-6 by any chance? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Those are the two, I believe, remaining --- the 

single samples that were above the building criteria.  I am not 

exactly sure where those locations were.  Um, basically, the two areas 

of continued detections of contamination were this area here 

(indicating) and the groundwater samples were taken in 2006 and 2007.  

So there has been a period of time where natural attenuation, you 

wouldn’t expect contamination to be --- 

 THE CHAIR:   With voc’s? 

 MR. GWOREK:  With voc’s. Yup.  It would breakdown. 

 So, it was just this area here (indicating) and then an area 

right here (indicating) remaining. Since groundwater flows from west 

to east and there were previous detections of contamination on the 

wells, they decided to make that land use restriction be all inclusive 

of a majority of this property. 

 And, basically, like I said, the area of surface water protection 

criteria, they had hit above criteria was right here (indicating).  

None of these wells in the area (indicating) were above surface water 

criteria. 

 Groundwater flows this way to the east and the detention basin is 

here (indicating).  So anything, the plume does not reach that far or 

discharge into any of that, the wetlands or the invasive area.  Based 

on results reviewed in 2006 and 2007. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  And, were there monitoring wells?  I mean, I 

don’t have the figure for the monitoring wells? 

 MR. GWOREK:  It was 63 total monitoring wells. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 And, the location of where the – yes, I see where the land 

disturbance is there were monitoring wells, as well.  Correct? 
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 MR. GWOREK: Yes.  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 And, um, I guess I have a question for Mr. Giudice.  How much 

woods is being cleared --- is it forested wetlands? It is all forested 

wetlands.  Most of the 2500 square feet, is that the forested 

wetlands? 

 MR. GIUDICE: We have, we have, we just have two small, we have a 

small impact here along – 

 THE CHAIR: I remember the location from the site walk.  But – 

 MR. GIUDICE:  So, is it forested?  I mean, I guess it’s – 

 THE CHAIR:  The forested areas were – 

 MR. GIUDICE:  It’s the shoulder of the roadway. 

 THE CHAIR: Right, but the forested areas were right up against 

the existing road or pathway, I should say. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  And, again in this area (indicating) it was 

forested, as well. This little impact. 

 THE CHAIR:  Um-hum.  Um-hum.  Okay. 

 Thank you, Mr. Giudice. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Thank you. 

 MR.BOROWY:  Mr. Giudice, I’ve got another question for Mr. Gworek 

and this is a little over my head or my technical experience and that 

is why I have to ask.  But on the SB-6, within one of the reports, it 

says: Remaining soils in this area are in compliance with the 

residential direct exposure and GB pollutant mobility criteria. 

 MR. GWOREK: Except for --- 

 MR. BOROWY: Right.  With the exception of SB-6.  However, all 

soil samples collected in the immediate vicinity of SB-6 meet the 

applicable criteria and groundwater in the vicinity of SB-6 meets all 

applicable criteria. What does that mean failed then?  Some? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Basically, I’d have to review that part again. But 

basically what they do is when they do and I don’t know if this was in 

the area of remediation um, itself.  But as far as the pollutant it 

was in exceedence of pollutant mobility criteria or direct exposure?  

I’d have to open that up. 

 Are you looking at the verification report? 
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 MR. BOROWY:  I’m looking at Phase II and III; Summary with an 

environmental investigation and remedial action, Section IV of the 

major report we were given. But again, I’ll quote you: 

 “Remaining soils in this area are in compliance with residential 

direct exposure and the GB pollutant mobility criteria with the 

exception of SB-6.” 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR.BOROWY: All right, well, if you could get back to us on that.  

I’d appreciate it. 

 And, a similar question applies for SDCUL-1 where it says in the 

same report:   “Soils are in compliance with the residential direct 

exposure and GB pollutant mobility criteria with the exception of 

SDCUL-1.  However, all soil samples collected in the immediate 

vicinity of SDCUL-1 meet the applicable criteria and groundwater in 

this location meets all applicable criteria.” 

 So, I guess it is a soil issue. 

 MR. GWOREK: I found it now. If you’d like me to elaborate on it. 

 MR. BOROWY: Please? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Basically, what was done during the remediation was 

an excavation of soils.  Once that, I believe in both excavations they 

had hit groundwater as it is somewhat elevated depending on the time 

of year.  So they ended up putting a -- basically crushed stone and 

then a fabric layer on top of that.  

 As far as once you do excavations, you are required to do 

confirmatory sampling of the excavation itself.  Basically, the hole.  

So you do side walls, bottom of the excavation as well as the soil 

pile itself and based on what they had found if all the other soil 

samples in that area and from that excavation had not detectible below 

criteria, and specifically pollutant mobility criteria, which is just 

for that contaminant’s ability to mobilize into the groundwater. 

That’s pollutant mobility criteria.    

 So you have one detection above the criteria when everything else 

around it is below and the groundwater below, the groundwater beneath 

it is also considered below the criteria, they end up ruling that out 

as a potential concern which it would be the opinion of the 

environmental professional as well as the DEEP who review them, of 

course. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Does that answer your question? 

 MR. BOROWY:  Yah.  I’ve got another question. 
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 If at some future point the applicant were to come back and 

request the construction of one to nine different sublots and 

buildings, would the construction of those buildings and the formation 

of foundations and all of that allow the opportunity to require more 

soil removal should that be the commission’s wish? 

 MR. GWOREK:  That would be completely up to the Commissioner.  As 

far as the owner currently is concerned, the site has been remediated 

to the DEEP standards with the exception of volitalization criteria. 

 So there would be no requirement unless the Commissioner himself 

asked you to do more soil samples in specific areas or groundwater 

sampling in those areas. 

 THE CHAIR:   But you did indicate that the request for 

authorization or approval from the DEEP would possibly involve 

additional – 

 MR. GWOREK:  It may. 

 THE CHAIR:  --- work.  So you don’t really know at this point 

what would be required in order to get that authorization? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Typically, like I stated, the um, first we find out 

if we can build the road. Next is meet with the Commissioner, submit 

letters and determine basically what is done is like I said, it is a 

vapor mitigation system.  That’s typical of what he is going to 

request to do for the land use restriction area. 

 And, then once that is done, like I said, he may continue to go 

further. Maybe if he wants indoor air quality monitoring of the corner 

semi-annually, every other year, or he may go a step further and 

require additional sampling.  Its soil sampling and groundwater 

sampling.  It’s up to his discretion. 

 But I’m sure you’ve seen quite a bit of reporting detailing the 

amount of work that has been done on this site and how I would 

anticipate that there is not going to be that much requests for work 

to be done. 

 THE CHAIR:  The ELUR goes in perpetuity?  It’s not something that 

is, is, is has a timeframe on it? 

 MR. GWOREK:  That will continue on record.  Transfer – 

 THE CHAIR:  So it transfers title through title and everything. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Basically you have to submit the building proposal 

and make an amendment to the land use restriction.  And, that would go 
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on record saying there is going to be a building here and it is in the 

land use restriction. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, that is all part of the Commissioner’s 

discretion on what he wants to do going forward. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do any other commissioners have any other questions 

for Mr. Gworek? 

 MR. GWOREK:  All set?    

 Thank you. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  I have one. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we can’t do that now. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE: I’ve already spoken? 

 THE CHAIR:   Well, we, there is no more, you know, additional 

requests for comments.  But we’ll see.  You know. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  The next regularly scheduled meeting. 

 THE CHAIR:  The what? 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Is it going to be in July?  The meeting? 

 THE CHAIR:  My, well I, yes, it is a July meeting.  It wouldn’t 

be July 4
th
 of course.  It’s going to be July 11

th
, is it?  I mean, the 

next regular meeting. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes.  Madam Chair, there will be an opportunity 

for comment on business items. 

 THE CHAIR:  The business item section. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  I just have one question. I never heard 

anyone else have anything else before Mr. Giudice. 

 THE CHAIR: Yes, I did. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  You did?  After I spoke? 

 THE CHAIR:  Did I not? 

 MR. BOROWY:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry.  I know I did that. 

 MR. BOROWY:  You did. 

 THE CHAIR:  I did.  Believe me, I wouldn’t like to you. 
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 Okay, well commissioners, what do you think about this project, 

this application?   

 What I want to first say is I think Mr. Giudice, as usual, when 

you come before us and I’m not speaking because you are a good 

engineer and we take what you say into account and if we ask for 

alternatives you give us alternatives.  You’ve gone and reduced some 

of the wetland impacts which I do appreciate. You went from 3500 to 

2500.  I don’t know where those reductions occurred because you really 

didn’t go into detail with that but I do appreciate you trying to 

reduce the significant, the insignificant, I won’t say that.  I’m 

going to reword what I’m saying.  I appreciate you trying to reduce 

the significant impacts that could potentially be impacted into the 

wetland areas but yet you’ve reduced those locations. 

 MR. GIUDICE:   The location, the reduction was mostly along the 

roadway.  By changing the grade on the road we were able to lower the 

road decreasing the amount of side slope we needed because this 

roadway is fill.  Like lowering the roadway we were able to pull the 

side slopes in and reduce the impacts along these three wetland areas 

along the roadway.  So those were the areas that were reduced in size. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GIUDICE: I’m sorry I wasn’t clear on that. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s okay. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Madam Chairman, I know we are not supposed to 

talk about the expert that we contacted has concerns about the 

property – 

 THE CHAIR:  Excuse me, sir.  At the next meeting, which is July 

11
th
, I believe – 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, there will be a portion of the agenda that is 

for business, business items, other business items up for discussion 

regarding applications that are on the agenda.  And, that’s the 

perfect place to speak up and talk about anything you want regarding 

those items. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Thank you. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Madam Chair, if you continue the public hearing, 

we’ll also take information from any experts that they hire -- 

 THE CHAIR:  Um-hum.  Yes, we would need to ---- 

 MR. LAVALLEE: -- into consideration. 

 THE CHAIR:  If we do continue this, I would, you know I would 

prefer that it get continued to the next regular meeting which would 
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be July 11
th
 which doesn’t allow um, the folks that you intend to 

retain, if that’s what you are required to do, enough time and doesn’t 

allow us enough time as a commission that if you came that day with 

your representative and all their information and whatever data 

they’ve accumulated that does not give our commission any time to do 

any of that review. 

 So, I --- you can sit down, Mr. Giudice. I am not ready for you, 

yet. 

 I um, I am at --- I am in the position that I would prefer not to 

continue this because I do not believe, like you guys know, we have --

-um, uh --- we are reviewing the wetland impacts, okay? 

 And, we are reviewing whatever, um, is related to this 

application that has to do with our regulations for the wetland 

impacts.  So, the impacts are not um – they’ve been reduced. They are 

not significant by nature.  And, I was trying to say before was he has 

significantly reduced the impacts. That’s what I misworded before.  He 

significantly reduced the impacts that was originally proposed. 

 So, um, this road is proposed on an existing road.  An existing 

disturbed area.  It’s not like the applicant has gone before --- has 

come before us and said we want to put the road over here or over 

there.  We don’t want to put it on the existing road.  He’s looked at 

alternatives; he has looked at existing areas and with this applicant 

has reviewed these areas to reduce the amount of impacts that would be 

on the wetlands.  If you guys understand that. 

 Um, we try to take that into consideration.  I don’t know by you 

--- by you being able to retain a specialist or a conservation or 

environmental scientist that would review this, what they’re going to 

come up with that would kind of alter my opinion of um, what’s being 

done here.  I don’t see a significant impact.   

 Mister --- what’s your name again? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Gworek. 

 THE CHAIR:  Ward? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Gworek. 

 THE CHAIR:  Gworek.  Sorry.  You answered my question regarding 

the impact of the area in the wetland areas specifically and if there 

is any issues with, if we disturb the area would there be any issues 

with the groundwater or contaminants.  There is no contaminants in 

that location from the monitoring wells that have been done, testing 

that has been done in that location. 

 I ---disturbance of 2500 square feet, it’s not a significant 

activity. It’s not a significant impact.  Our regulations, typically 

when we have um, hearings, public hearings, usually it’s a significant 
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impact application that we’re looking at.  An application that has so 

much disturbance.  You guys petitioned this and we obviously are 

holding this public hearing for that reason which is the way the 

regulations rule. 

 Um, I don’t, you know, I don’t see that this, you know, is an 

issue um, that would, it’s not going to preclude from any other 

additional disturbance.  There is going to be --- if there is 

additional lots, subdivided lots or units that need to be developed, 

those, those applications have to come before us again.  And, I’m not 

trying to say that I am accepting of that process but I am saying that 

is what would typically happen.  

 So nothing is being done for this application other than the 

installation of the road and the detention basin.  That is just my 

opinion.  I don’t believe there is a significant impact on the 

wetlands.  I do believe that the applicant has looked at ways to try 

to compromise the locations and disturbances and reduce disturbances.  

Um, and it seems to me that the applicant’s also --- the applicant’s 

engineer is willing to work with adjoining property owners with 

whatever issues related to storm water if it gets to that point of 

design.  That’s just my opinion. 

 Do other commissioners have any opinions or you know --- 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  I just have a brief opinion that this is, again, a 

very complex site.  There is a vast amount of data that was, that has 

to be reviewed, and I guess at this time I would like to just give the 

residents a little more opportunity to look at it.  But again, we are 

within time constraints as we stated.  

 And, again, the fact that there is a lot of data kind of shows 

that the DEEP was very thorough in their treatment of the site.  But 

again, I would like to have the residents have the opportunity to read 

through it. 

 I know June (sic) 11
th
 is not that far off. But just like a 

homework assignment, you have to find the time to do it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any others? 

 MR. BOROWY: Can we hear from the applicant, uh, the person who 

testified who will be bringing in potentially technical experts at 

this point? 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, can we, I guess this information at this point 

would be important for us to make it a point that we would need this 

information, the commission would need the information, if in fact 

that we do continue this public hearing, the commission would want the 

information in advance of the public hearing which I am requesting 

that this public hearing gets continued on the next regular meeting. 
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 So that we would want the information in advance.  It doesn’t 

give much time to the fact of retaining somebody, but there, as the 

commissioner has said, there’s been plenty of time that’s passed since 

the site walk.  So --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Madam Chair, the vehicles to do that would be just 

to continue the public hearing, accept the information when we get it.  

Review it with them knowing that time is of the essence for your 

review. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right, okay.  All right. 

 David, I mean, would we be able to have the person from the 

audience come up and indicate what his intention is for retaining a 

consultant? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I think they stated on the record that they were 

concerned about --- 

 THE CHAIR:  They did say that, okay.  So the next process would 

be for them to go forward with that if that is what they so desire to 

do this if this in --- you know, the public hearing is continued. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Twenty-five years ---what’s one month?  May I 

address that? 

 THE CHAIR:  No.  We are done with the public comment period. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Okay, just to what your comments were, that’s 

all. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any questions? 

 All right.  Well ---- 

 (Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  I’d like to make a motion to continue the public 

hearing to the July 11
th
 regular meeting. 

 MR. BOROWY: I’ll second. 

 THE CHAIR:   Roll call, please.  I’m so sorry. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Commissioner  Crown: Yes 

       Borowy: Yes  

       Sullivan: Yes 

       Chair   Albanese: Yes 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so the public hearing has been continued to the 

next public meeting which would be our regular meeting of July 11
th
. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: If we can meet the notification requirements for that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  (Inaudible) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, then we should be okay for that. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 We need a motion to adjourn. 

 MR. BOROWY:  I guess that’s it. 

 I move we adjourn this portion of the public hearing. 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Second that motion. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned.) 

 

 


